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Title and Reason for Report:
Mineral Planning Authority Fees for Monitoring Mineral and Landfill Permissions

Consultation Paper by DTLR

Action Recommended:

That the:

(a)
options for fee monitoring and preferred arrangements being suggested by the consultants to the DTLR in Appendix A be noted; and

(b)
Director's comments on issues as set out in Appendix B be made known to the DTLR.

Lead Member(s):



Local Member(s):


County-wide

Executive Summary:

This consultation document follows on from research conducted by Arup Economics & Planning on behalf of the DTLR.  Suffolk contributed to the carrying out of that research.

The report considers a range of alternative charging options which are reproduced as Appendix A and a response to those options and issues are attached as Appendix B.

Sponsor:
P J Thompson, Director of Environment & Transport

Contact Point:
Mrs A Thistlethwaite (ext. 3135)


Mr V Codd (ext. 3353)

Sources of Further Information:


Mineral Planning Authority Fees for Monitoring Mineral and Landfill Permissions, Consultation Document by DTLR dated September 2001.  

Good Practice Guide on Monitoring Minerals and Waste Management Sites, dated 1998, Planning Officers' Society.

1.
BACKGROUND TO STUDY
1.1
In 1999 Arup Economics and Planning were appointed by the DTLR to undertake research into Mineral Planning Authority (MPA) fees for monitoring mineral and landfill permissions.  The study arose from the 1998 Comprehensive Spending Review for Land Use Planning which concluded that:

“When a legislative opportunity arises, the scope of charges should be extended to allow mineral planning authorities to recover the costs of monitoring and enforcing planning conditions”.

1.2
The consultants examined existing monitoring practices at mineral/waste planning authorities and looked at the case for establishing a separate fee system (charged by and payable to the mineral/waste planning authorities) for an appropriate frequency of monitoring.

1.3
Where reasonably reliable information about the full cost of the present monitoring activities was available, a number of cost estimates were made, as follows:

· the average cost per site visit was estimated to be £200;

· the average cost per site was £800 per annum; and 

· the average cost was less than 1p per tonne of mineral extracted.

1.4
The research brief is based on an assumption that monitoring needs to be improved, and looked at a range of options as to who should undertake monitoring and how charges might be assessed and collected.

1.5
The Planning Officers' Society produced a Good Practice Guide in 1998 on the Monitoring of Minerals and Waste Sites; and that document was drawn upon by the consultants to give a feel for the likely number of site visits authorities should be aiming for.  The consultants concluded that on average two to six visits per annum are needed, and calculated that the average cost for a visit should be £360 at 1999 prices.

2.
CONSULTANTS' PREFERRED OPTIONS

2.1
The consultants concluded that the best basic option to achieve improvement in monitoring performance and public confidence is based on a charging system and one based on a fee per visit.  This places the onus for monitoring squarely in the hands of the MPA and allows for a nationally set fees structure.  It allows the frequency of visits to be based on local need in that the MPA should be the judge of the frequency of monitoring, which will vary from site to site.

2.2
The consultants commented that monitoring should not be a casual occurrence on the basis of staff availability or complaints.  It should be agreed in advance with the operator who must then feel that the system paid for is delivered to a satisfactory standard.

3.
OBSERVATIONS OF DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENT AND TRANSPORT

3.1
There has long been concern that the current national application fees are insufficient to cover the cost of processing many minerals and waste planning applications and do not in any event cover, in any respect, the cost of ongoing monitoring, which can extend over a period of many years.

3.2
Money received from the monitoring process would have to be ring fenced to ensure it is used entirely for that purpose.

3.3
Arup have with the co-operation of many MPAs, including Suffolk, investigated both these aspects, although this particular consultation document addresses only the monitoring costs.

3.4
It was evident during the work undertaken by the Planning Officers' Society in 1998 that compared with many other MPAs Suffolk’s approach to monitoring is systematic and tailored to the needs of each site.  Around 120 planned site visits are made each year to mineral and waste sites, but several additional visits are made on an ‘opportunistic basis’ when in the area to check out specific matters rather than a full audit of planning conditions.

3.5
Whilst I favour an agreed number of annual visits with an operator and which have to be paid for, I would not wish this to be seen as the only number of visits that might be made to any site, albeit that additional monitoring by way of a complaint, requests for meetings, or simply opportunistic visits would not be chargeable.

3.6
The minerals and waste section does not have a dedicated monitoring and enforcement officer.  In addition to there being good operational and professional reasons for this, it is doubtful whether a full time officer could be employed fully in this one area even if monitoring frequencies were increased.  A charging scheme would however generate the need for additional administrative support in an area that is already stretched and where professional officers largely administer the procedural and recording work themselves.  An additional technical administrative resource could therefore relieve pressure on existing professional staff.

3.7
In annex B to this report I have commented on the various options and issues raised by the consultants in their report and which are contained in Appendix A.  I propose to make this available to the DTLR in response to the consultation.
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